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April 4, 2016, was a historic day for The Presbyterian Church in Canada. On that day, The Rev. Dr. Tony Plomp became the longest serving Clerk of Assembly in the history of The Presbyterian Church in Canada. 
It was the 1987 General Assembly that adopted the following motion, “That The Rev. Tony Plomp of Richmond, British Columbia, be appointed as a Deputy Clerk of the General Assembly effective July 1, 1987 for a term of five years.” Interestingly, Dr. Plomp was elected Moderator of that same Assembly. 
This original appointment has been renewed five times in succession. Across the decades, Tony has been a constant and faithful servant of the church alongside three Principal Clerks and three other Deputy Clerks. He is also widely respected as a compassionate pastor, thoughtful theologian and kind friend. Many will remember him as the author of “You Were Asking” – the popular column that ran for many years in the Presbyterian Record. In that column, Tony provided theological and practical responses to questions about faith in general and The Presbyterian Church in Canada in particular. 
Regrettably, ill health has plagued Tony for the past few years. He continues, however, to work closely with Principal Clerk, Stephen Kendall and myself. He has been a valued mentor to us. We deeply respect his wise council and unstinting dedication to our denomination.

The following is a brief extract from a lecture Tony gave to presbytery and synod clerks at a consultation held in 1990. It has remains a strong statement, not so much on how to apply church law as to how to understand the theological foundations of church law. 
“I believe we need to recapture a thorough understanding of the rationale for ‘our way of doing things’. I believe we need to make it more widely-known to our larger membership. I believe we need to correct the fallacy which some seem to hold that our form of church government somehow descended from heaven like the New Jerusalem, or was carefully devised to make the life of congregations miserable! In our society, ignorant of and disinterested in history, we somehow need to convey the fact that our form of church government is the result of hundreds of years of hard work and struggle. We need to convey that people sacrificed and even died for some of the principles enshrined in the Book of Forms. We need to convey that it is the result of the guidance and ever-renewing power of the Holy Spirit, and of the application from time to time of a healthy dose of good common sense to meet changing conditions. More importantly, we need to convey that our church polity arises out of our understanding of the nature of the Gospel. It has theological foundations. It is shaped by certain fundamental convictions derived from a Reformed reading of Scripture, enabling us therefore to say with some confidence that our church polity is "founded upon and agreeable unto the Word of God". 

Copies of Tony’s complete lecture are available from Don Muir. (dmuir@presbyterian.ca)
